
 

Virginia Barry, Ph.D., is Commissioner of Education for the state of New 
Hampshire. 

Summary:  
What Did We Learn at This Conference? 

Virginia Barry 

It has been a great challenge to be able to take the work that I heard about at 
this conference and come to some conclusions about what is really 
happening in our country at this time. Rather than asking, What did we 
learn? I might frame it a bit differently and ask, What did we hear that 
affirmed our current way of thinking? And what kinds of cognitive 
dissonance did we experience as a result of many of the presentations? The 
country desperately needs a coherent system in education that is purposeful, 
meaningful, and focused on achievement for all students. We need to 
understand what matters and recognize that there are many new perspec-
tives on teaching and learning. We may need to forget the old adage about 
learning from the past, as perhaps this thinking no longer applies to the 
world in which we now live. We heard a creative idea for a reality TV show 
to publicly evaluate teachers. This surely has possibilities because then the 
whole world could weigh in on what is effective teaching. We were 
reminded that change is constant and not everything we are doing is wrong. 
We heard about possible new areas of licensure to address the migration of 
international students into our K through 16 schools, and discussed the 
benefits of students learning foreign languages from native speakers through 
interactive online learning in an effort to increase students’ global 
competencies. We also ruminated on an essential question: Can we possibly 
do it all?  

A common theme across the presenters was a focus on accountability, 
alignment of curriculum, intense assessment, and differential instruction 
across all elements of education. Also discussed were the integration of the 
Common Core standards, the use of formative assessment, the importance 
of content knowledge, meaningful data collection that supports a true 
continuous improvement model, creating a system of practice focused on 
deeper diagnostics, differentiating instruction to address diverse learners and 
communities, and daily continuous assessment of student growth. We were 
reminded of national issues of teacher recruitment and retention, as well as 
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the fact that we will be losing 50 percent of our teaching workforce over the 
next decade. What is our national plan to address these issues? The public 
wants well-trained, knowledgeable teachers, so we need to improve our 
teacher education programs. We were reminded that “Teachers have high 
credibility with the public, higher than most public officials, including the 
president of the United States.” We were reminded that teaching is the 
essential profession, the one that makes all other professions possible. The 
challenges we face involve accountability, getting positive results, alignment 
of curriculums, state licensure, rigorous entry requirements of teacher 
preparation programs, integration of general and special education, and 
opening pathways to new candidate pools. We were reminded of many 
years passed, when community members participated and we supported 
them because they believed in the values and principles their community 
stood for.  

Higher education must rethink its preparation programs. Sixty-two percent 
of teachers entering the profession feel unprepared. These programs must 
work diligently to recruit diverse students, including males. The widget 
effect seems to apply to these institutions of higher education—that is, the 
idea that classroom effectiveness is the same from teacher to teacher.  

Out of fourteen hundred institutions in the United States, only thirty-nine 
were identified as low performing. Focus was placed on collaborative 
teaching practices, state monitoring, technical assistance, and the critical 
importance of effective leaders for retaining teachers in our schools. We 
heard loud and clear the importance of a clear messaging process to promote 
excellence in education, with student achievement as the one major theme. 
On the horizon there will be presidential scholarships available to students, 
$10,000 to teach in high-need areas for a minimum amount of time, and this 
message needs to get out as we begin our recruiting process. We discussed 
taking a systemic approach to teacher education preparation programs, 
including an accountability system with clearly stated standards based on 
InTASC, performance measures and metrics tied to the standards, a focus 
on the quality of evidence, and annual reporting by institutions with a level 
of transparency built in. We were repeatedly reminded of the importance of 
balanced classroom assessment, and how teachers and leaders need to 
understand dynamic assessment from the learner’s point of view. Kentucky 
is a great example of effective leadership based on planned goals and 
outcomes, with a focus on systemic change through collaboration—
developing a system with teachers. We need to train all teachers in the 
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Common Core curriculum and the appropriate teaching strategies that align 
with the complex needs of our students. We explored Kentucky’s bold 
approach to changing its entry requirements to teacher preparation programs 
by raising cut scores and measuring candidates’ ability to formally 
demonstrate an understanding of the 21st century skills they will need to 
teach in our schools, and its willingness to pilot multiple measures of 
evaluation before assigning weighted values.  

We heard about the importance of developing a collaborative professional 
culture to help faculty understand the importance of customizing learning 
for all students. We were introduced to the Teacher Performance 
Assessment, which takes a complex view of teaching based on planning, 
instruction, and assessment, moving from whole class to generic to 
individual learning. We were reminded of the importance of shared 
language, program alignment across all disciplines, and collaboration across 
all stakeholders. We learned about a Florida blended-instruction model for 
K–12, involving online opportunities with high levels of accountability, deep 
district commitment, and intensive professional development training. 
During the Q&A I was reminded of the learning theory of assimilation and 
accommodation, in which people sometimes just need time to think.  

We started out our morning with a bold approach to changing views on the 
role of state education agencies in setting clear expectations of schools and 
aligning rigorous accountability expectations, with the intent of providing a 
sense of best practices from which districts can choose from or not, but still 
be accountable. We heard about the strategy of giving districts ownership in 
deciding what they should do for their students. We had the opportunity to 
hear about a school district in Wisconsin creating a culture of next-
generation learning for students by providing personalized learning to instill 
higher-level thinking anytime, anywhere, and providing comprehensive 
systems of support to be sure they are successful. We were reminded of 
supply and demand issues in education, and the question of whether we 
should be moving toward greater specialization of teachers to meet the 
needs of all students and diverse communities. We were encouraged to 
follow the example of the Chicago Teacher Education Pipeline™ and 
reform our thinking by seeing our communities as the greatest resource to 
support aspirations of students and their community members. Prospective 
teachers living and learning in the community, making connections and 
demonstrating their commitment, can develop relational experiences that set 
positive expectations. We discussed the challenge of systematically 
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collecting records of practice across all areas of teaching in order to maintain 
a focus on student learning. We heard about the importance of program 
design; California’s Learning-to-Teach system illustrates a coherent system 
for pre-service teachers with a focus on transition plans developed to prepare 
them for the induction phase. State flexibility is important, as is our 
willingness to be responsive to all schools. We were reminded that the 
InTASC guidelines are needed to provide infrastructure for teaching and 
learning, stressing the key elements of effective teaching: rigor, relevance, 
and relationships. A high-leverage practice change is based on the ability to 
recognize key patterns of thinking and ideas, and the ability to recognize 
misconceptions that create barriers to developing a systematic coherent 
system. As leaders, we need to discern between distractions that take us 
away from high-leverage practices and stay focused on developing and 
implementing a system that makes sense. We do know what works. As 
teachers and leaders, we are responsible for supporting a sense of future for 
all children and families. 


